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RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff is requesting Town Council comment and direction on the preliminary budget (Department 

Requested) that will assist staff in preparing the next phase of our FY23-24 budget. Staff will use 

direction and additional research to bring a balanced tentative (Manager Recommended) FY23-24 

budget to Town Council in May for consideration. 

 

BACKGROUND: 

This report provides preliminary information related to the FY23-24 budget. The report primarily focuses 

on the General Fund but includes other key funds utilized for Town operations. The preliminary budget 

builds off the revenue information presented to the Town Council on March 15. There will be some 

additional changes to the budget based on requested Council direction, additional information obtained 

for both revenue and expenditures, along with fine tuning and final budget balancing adjustments. This 

report provides a basis to set expectations for the budget and to allow the Town Council to provide any 

comments or direction to assist in preparing a tentative budget in May. 

 

This year we are focused on addressing certain policy questions with the Town Council that will help 

shape our budget processes going forward. We remain committed to a process that delivers a controlled 

growth of our operating budgets, aligned with Town Council priorities. Our revenue forecasting starts 

our budget cycle. The methodology and background used for each revenue forecast uses consistent 

methodology with prior years. We remain conservative in our estimates to prevent overreliance on high 

revenues, unduly increasing our annual operating budget. These revenue estimates were presented to the 

Town Council on March 15 and confirmation was received as to our recommendations. Staff has been 

working hard on the expenditure side to provide an accurate picture of department needs for the new 

fiscal year. Our goal is to provide the Council with a balanced operating budget, with only planned use 

of any reserves. This means the Town’s operating revenues will equal or exceed operating expenditures. 

The preliminary budget is still a work in progress and therefore has additional work to address an almost 

$82,000 deficit. Staff will process updates as received and make adjustments to the plans based on Town 

Council input, resulting in a balanced tentative budget presented to Town Council on May 17th.   

 

The preliminary budget includes General Fund revenues of $30,103,400 and expenditures (including 

transfers out) of $30,1844,433. 

 

Policy Questions 

There are a number of assumptions that staff used to produce the preliminary budget represented in this 

report. Some of these assumptions are specific policy questions that staff would like to confirm with 

Town Council to ensure we build a resilient budget that reflects the strategic priorities of Town Council.  

 

Funding reserves from budget process – The adopted reserve policy includes four elements, Reserve 

for Economic Uncertainty (REU), Operating Reserve (OR), Debt Reserve (DR), and Contingency. Both 

REU and OR are tied to a percentage of base operating revenue, which should approximate the General 

Fund revenue per policy. This baseline revenue is updated annually, and staff recommends an increase 
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from $27.5M to $30M for FY23-24. The policy rates of 20% and 5% for REU and OR respectively, 

require an allocation of $514,336, which has been built into this budget as presented. A $100,000 

contingency amount is included in the proposed budget. There are two options to provide funds to remain 

with our reserve policy. Staff can allocate the needed funds as part of the budget process, as has been 

done in this budget, or rely on excess revenue identified during the quarterly budget presentations. The 

allocation from current budget work, while more difficult to absorb in the operating budget, is a more 

fiscally responsible practice to ensure we are funding to policy within our budget constraints and not 

waiting for future revenues to provide the needed reserve funding.  

 

 

 
 

 

Contract funding to Mammoth Lakes Tourism for FY23-24 – Staff has built in the same amount of 

$2.0M as the contract allocation to Mammoth Lakes Tourism (MLT) for FY23-24. The contract with 

MLT, derived from Measure A allocations, provides the Town Council with input into the work plans 

generated by MLT. This input is given as focus points which are used in generating specific deliverables, 

Exhibit B of the contract which is updated annually. The Measure A allocations are covered in more 

detail later in this report.  

 

Excess Measure A Allocations to Housing NOW! -  The Measure A allocations are represented in this 

budget consistent with prior Town Council expectations. This means we allocate the TOT budget to the 
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specific categories, identifying appropriate expenditures for each category and reflect any change in 

balance for the reserves. The prior Town Council directed staff to transfer any excess budget from 

Housing and Tourism to Fund 245 – Housing NOW! programs. This is reflected in the budget as 

presented and illustrated in more detail later in this report. 

 

 

FY23-24 General Fund Revenue Projections 

In preparing for the FY23-24 budget, several key revenue projections are made to set the stage for the 

expenditure side of the budget. Staff presented the proposed revenue budget to the Town Council on 

March 15, and no adjustments have been made since that presentation. While there is continual 

information and analysis expected on this revenue forecast, staff will provide a reconciliation of any 

adjustments recommended in the next budget presentation. The following is a brief review of revenue 

projections totaling $30,103,400 for FY23-24.  
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Revenue Allocation “Measure A” 

 

As the transient occupancy tax rate has been increased over time through various ballot measures, Town 

Council established a set of commitments that outline the rate at which TOT would be distributed to 

Tourism, Transit and Housing, and Town General Fund. While the ballot measures had various names, 

they are collectively called “Measure A” allocations. While the various measures made “political” 

commitments on the use of the funds the measures were passed as general taxes which may be used for 

general fund purposes. The allocation and use of these revenues have gone through a few different 

adjustments over time, with the most recent being in 2017 as noted. Below is a brief history of the 

adjustments to TOT rate: 

 

 
 

In 2017 the Town Council recalibrated the allocation to better address the current needs of the 

community and allocate more funds to housing. This recalibration established the current rates we use 

today which are referenced in points reflected in 13% collected for the tax.  

 

 Tourism – 2.35 points or   18.0769% of the collected tax 

 Transit – .85 points or   6.5385% of the collected tax 

 Housing – .85 points or   6.5385% of the collected tax 

The rates above are used to allocate funding to each category based on the amount of budgeted TOT on 

an annual basis. These allocations established the amount of revenue available for each category for 

budget purposes. Within the General Fund, there are specific departments for each category where staff 

will build budgets specific to this activity. The TOT budget for FY23-24 is $18.0M resulting in the 

following allocations: 
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The primary expenditure in each category is usually the annual contract amount for the Non-

Governmental Agency (NGO) responsible for providing the work plans in each category.  

 

 Housing – Mammoth Lakes Housing 

 Tourism – Mammoth Lakes Tourism and Mammoth Lakes Chamber of Commerce 

 Transit – Eastern Sierra Transit Authority 

In addition to the initial allocation, the Town Council established a reserve for each category where 

actual funds received, above the budgeted TOT, would remain allocated to these categories but not 

automatically available for use. The reserves require Town Council action to make the funds available 

for specific projects or funding needs. Over time, these funds have been used for appropriate 

expenditures specific to the category but more recently, Tourism and Housing have been used almost 

exclusively for housing programs. Additional funds may be allocated as part of the quarterly budget 

updates. Staff also provide a reconciliation of these reserve balances annually during the fund balance 

presentation. The charts below reflect the budget contents for each of the Measure A allocation elements 

for FY23-24.  
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Note: The Town and MLH have not finalized contract negotiations and the stated amount may change. 
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The allocation of revenue for activities outside of the base MLT contract provides funding for programs 

previously funded through MLT. The shift reduced the amount of time and process required to manage 

these funds between the Town and MLT.  

 

The policy question for the Town Council is the allocation of $2.0M to MLT for the annual marketing 

contract as currently planned for in the budget as illustrated above. The Town and MLT have not 

finalized a contract and the amount may be reviewed again as part of the process. Also, the contribution 

of any excess budget for both Housing and Tourism in the previous charts totals $1,178,217. This amount 

is currently reflected in the budget and will be transferred to Fund 245 Housing NOW! programs.  

 

 
Over the past few years, the Transit reserves have been used to fund increased operating costs and to set 

aside funding to serve as a grant match for vehicle replacement.  

FY23-24 General Fund Expenditures 

The focus on the General Fund is to prepare a balanced operating budget. This simply means that 

operating revenues will be equal to or greater than annual operating expenditures. The focus on the 

General Fund is important as it has the greatest level of flexibility in meeting local government 

expenditures. A number of other funds that are restricted by law (i.e., revenues may only be expended 

for certain purposes like Measure R and U, Assessment Districts, or Gas Tax or some funds restricted 

by Council action). A number of these funds will include the planned use of reserves or encumbered 

funds. This is often the case for capital projects or larger planning items that span multiple fiscal years. 

A detailed Capital Improvement Program will also be prepared as the budget process moves forward. 

 



Fiscal Year 23-24 Preliminary Budget  Page 10 

Our approach with General Fund expenditures was to review each department’s performance to date to 

identify trends we see emerging that will affect our future needs. There is a focus to develop added 

capacity, through efficiency and process improvement, within all Town operations. Staff costs are the 

largest combined cost to the Town and therefore require good oversite and strategic planning. 

Departments are focused on adding employees only for critical needs and increased capacities above and 

beyond what can be achieved through efficiency. Department Heads and the Town Manager begin the 

annual position review by determining what service level impacts are expected and how proper 

administration of positions will address those needs. The budget includes approximately 6.0 Full-time 

equivalent (FTE) employees for FY23-24, which were added in FY22-23. The full-time positions were 

all added within FY22-23 and are reflected as new in this budget as they were not a part of the original 

budget to start FY22-23. The total labor cost increase for this budget is $1,783,789, 11.9% for FY23-24. 

This increase includes positions added during FY22-23, recommended changes for FY23-24 and benefit 

cost increases. Staff has summarized these impacts below.  

 

Recreation Supervisor - Adult Programming and Facility Operations 

The Recreation Supervisor is responsible for delivering primarily Adult (18+ years) recreation 

programming and the operation and programming of Town-owned or managed parks and facilities, 

excluding the Community Recreation Center (CRC). Primary duties include delivering scalable and 

sustainable, year-round adult programming for residents and visitors, such as adult clinics, leagues, 

tournaments, activities, and events. Primary responsibilities also include the operations and 

programming of the Whitmore Pool, Whitmore Track and Sports Field, Community Center & Tennis 

Courts, proposed Pickleball Center, Shady Rest Park & Disc Golf Park, Trails End Park & Volcom 

Brothers Skatepark, Mammoth Creek Park and the Edison Theatre. Position may support other 

supervisory functions performed by the Parks and Recreation Department. The position is necessary to 

effectively manage the span of control over programs and staff (full time and part time) in the 

implementation of services and programs. 

 

Police Officer  

The addition of a police officer was approved in mid FY22-23 in response to potential loss of some 

patrol officers to other agencies. The Town’s police force does operate 24 hours a day 7 days a week 

with the current staff. This work plan doesn’t have the capacity to absorb a loss of an officer without 

requiring significant overtime and burden on existing staff.  The addition of this officer provides 

additional capacity and prepares for potential retirements or other loss of personnel. In the past, the Town 

has been very successful at attracting the lateral move of officers from other agencies when needed, 

however the last recruitment process resulted in a stark change from previous with much fewer 

applications. The Town also has a desire to augment police staff by one officer to open the opportunity 

to assign an officer to a detective position. This is an important position that would assist with 

investigations. This position will allow officers to continue to focus on patrol and related duties, provide 

greater attention to certain cases, enhance coordination with other agencies and can still support patrol 

operations when necessary. Currently this critical need is dependent on work by each patrol officer and 

relies more on the availability of the District Attorney investigative personnel.  

 

Police Recruits  

As stated under the Police officer section, the Town is having more difficulty recruiting law enforcement 

positions. One way staff have addressed this is to put two recruits through the POST academy. This is 

an effective process as you are typically drawing from existing community members, people who are 

already established with housing and roots locally. This process provides an opportunity for community 

members seeking a career in law enforcement. The last time the Town put a recruit through the academy 

was 2006. That officer is still employed with the Town today. The academy will take approximately six 

months for the recruit to graduate. After graduation they will be a part of our patrol force working with 
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a field training officer for an additional four months. So, start to finish, a recruit is almost a full year 

until they are considered ready for patrol on their own.   

 

Part-Time 

Staff have also made appropriate adjustments to part-time staff as our structure and amenities have come 

online. The Police Department has an ongoing program to use Reserve Officers. These officers are 

generally retired officers living in the area and provide a variety of support services to the Department. 

This includes event assistance, conducting background checks on new officers, limited backfilling of 

patrol when officers are out or in the case of significant calls for service, assistance with investigative 

follow up, traffic operations and may assist with transport of people to jail. The budget includes funding 

for one reserve officer recently hired as a Reserve Officer.  

 

The key adjustments from recreation are additional programs that will come online with the Community 

Recreation Center (CRC). These are not significant adjustments, resulting in approximately 1,200 

additional hours per year. The programs and staffing are dependent on the recruitment of part-time staff. 

In the Fall of FY22-23, the outdoor host program shifted from being under MLTPA to the Town. The 

positions are managed by the Office of Outdoor Recreation. This is better aligned with funding and 

oversight being provided by the Office of Outdoor Recreation. Additional part-time hours are also 

reflected in trail maintenance/construction and grooming program, which are subject to weather 

conditions and permitting process.  

 

In total the changes reflected in new staff introduced in FY22-23 or recommended for FY23-24 have 

increased the labor expense by $658,669 which is 35.9% of the total labor increases reflected in this 

budget.  

 

Other effects to Labor Costs 

Staff tracks the change in cost for specific labor elements on an annual basis. Health insurance rates are 

provided on an annual (calendar year) basis by our service provider. This year we realized a rate increase 

of approximately 7.9% for the year. This increase, from rate only, is approximately $205,000 and 

represents 11.2% of the total labor increases reflected in this budget. Merit increases are a part of the 

salary structure adopted by the Town to ensure we have competitive starting wages but reflect the 

expected increase in productivity as additional experience is gained over time. This is reflected as 5% 

steps for the General Employee Association (GEA) and Public Works Employee Association (PWEA). 

Ranges are also established in the Management Employee Association (MEA) but are a range and not 

reflected in specific steps. If the annual progression of each employee is deemed successful by their 

supervisor in an annual review, they will receive a 5% pay increase annually based on their hire date. 

When an employee reaches the top of their range, they no longer receive merit increases and the only 

pay increases are based on negotiated pay adjustments. The increased labor costs associated with merit 

increases is $345,866 and represents 18.8% of the total labor increases reflected in this budget. 

The Town is currently in contract negotiation with each of these employee associations. The Police 

employee associations have existing contracts with previously negotiated adjustments reflected in the 

budget.  

 

The negotiations include a number of elements, both financial and policy, which affect each employee. 

The main financial component is the salary adjustment which effectively moves the salary range and 

salaries up by a negotiated percentage. Unlike the merit increases discussed previously, these range 

adjustments affect all employees and for those at the top of their range, represent the only pay adjustment 

they will receive, remaining in their current job. While the negotiations are still in process, staff have 

made estimates on the financial components of that negotiation and those are reflected in the budget. 

The anticipated impact of negotiations is approximately $390,000 and represents 21.2% of the total labor 
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increases reflected in this budget, this may change based on the final contract negotiations. Worker 

compensation is an annual estimate provided by our insurance carriers and is based on the previous 

year’s performance and existing claims. This year, our Workers’ Compensation expense increased 

$43,403 and represents 2.4% of the total labor increase reflected in this budget. Comprehensive leave is 

a calculation of the cost of increasing leave balances for accrued time off. If an employee uses all time 

off accrued on an annual basis, there will be no additional expense for comprehensive leave accrual. The 

use of the leave would reduce regular time worked, salary, expense as comprehensive leave would pay 

the salary. However, if hours are accumulated and unused, they represent an increase in accrued liability 

expense for the Town. The accrual and usage are analyzed as part of the budget process. The additional 

expense is $192,758 and represents 10.5% of the total labor increase reflected in this budget.  
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In addition to labor expense, each department has expense lines that match the core services 

provided by that department. In some instances, there are contracts with third party entities that 

perform some critical function within that department work plan. For example, in Finance, there 

is a contract expense for our online short-term rental monitoring programs. Departments will also 

have expenses related to training, conferences and meetings, uniform costs, misc. supplies, 

potential overtime wage, and advertising and legal notices. Each department Director has reviewed 

the needs of the year and completed the preliminary budget. There may be adjustments as we 

continue review and analysis and at some point, minor reductions may be necessary to balance the 

budget. These adjustments will determine those that have the least impact on the overall delivery 

of core services. The departmental expenses for FY23-24 remain consistent with prior years. 

Below is a chart that shows the inclusion of these expenses and additional labor costs noted above 

by department. This chart shows a comparison of these budgets to the previous year’s expenditures 

and adopted budget FY22-23 budget.  

 

 

 
 

The graph below shows the relative size of department expenditures within the General Fund.  
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Gas Tax Fund (210) 

The Gas Tax Fund is the second largest operating fund following the General Fund. The fund provides 

for road infrastructure maintenance and snow removal. The revenue for FY23-24 includes $2,818,033 

in State Gas Tax funds. This includes the reimbursement for snow removal estimated at $2,400,000. This 

reimbursement is significantly higher than prior years and is based on the snow year experienced in 

FY22-23. A portion of this reimbursement is transferred to the various assessment districts, estimated at 

$175,000 in total. Since this revenue is based on prior year actual snow removal cost, Fund 210 will see 

an increase of 37.1% from prior year snow removal revenue. This annual fluctuation in current year 

expense and subsequent year revenue requires the Town to fund the excess cost of snow removal in 

heavy snow years. While this is always the dynamic of this fund, it has not been more evident than in 

the last three years where we have had near record high and low snowfall totals. The Fund is supported 

by a General Fund and Garage Services transfer of $2,700,381 which is 12.6% lower than prior year, 

which reflects the estimated higher reimbursement amount for snow removal.  

 
 

 
 

SB1 Funds listed in the revenue numbers above must be spent on specified capital projects. For the 

purpose of this budget, the projected revenue from SB1 is also listed as a transfer out to capital projects.   

Any unexpended funds remain in capital projects and not Gas Tax Fund 210.  

 

The majority of expenditure adjustment is reflective of the change in labor costs for the road department, 

along with increased snow removal and transfers to other districts for snow removal.   
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Snow removal is the key expense in this fund that drives operating changes year over year. This not only 

affects the snow removal line item but vehicle operation costs. Other line items can vary year over year 

depending on road rehabilitation projects. These projects can be handled within this fund or may show 

significant transfers out for larger capital projects. All of these elements are shown in the above numbers.    

 

 

Debt Service / Future Capital Fund (990) 

The Town has a variety of debt including the bond for the police station, the bond payment for the MLLA 

settlement, and inter-fund loan between the General Fund and the Vehicle Replacement Fund. The Town 

has been accelerating the repayment of the internal loan and expects to have this debt paid off no later 

than FY24-25 with a current outstanding balance of $931,207. The chart below reflects the debt 

payments made to external entities. The 2004 Bluff’s development funding, paid for by assessments on 

property tax in the Bluffs was fully paid in FY21-22 and is no longer a part of our debt schedule. This 

adjustment is noted in Fund 990 for debt payments as well as Fund 852 where the assessment revenue 

and expenditures are noted. A summary of the Town’s operating debt service is as follows:  
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This fund also includes future capital components for technology improvement or minor 

facility improvements that are undesignated but available for any capital project. Staff 

recommends continuing the practice of transferring the full $2M payment for MLLA 

settlement and allowing excess funds to accumulate for future capital projects. The 

difference between the $2M allocation and actual debt payment will provide $128,887 in 

funding for a future capital project.  

 

 

CONCLUSION 

Balancing the FY23-24 preliminary budget deficit will be accomplished working through 

the various departmental budgets and revenue updates. We anticipate some changes in both 

revenue and some expense reductions. Staff is committed to working within the Town’s 

financial limits and the policy direction provided by Town Council as we provide services 

to our community. We are also requesting specific policy direction in a few areas that will 

assist in both budget development and work program implementation. Based on any 

requested adjustments by the Town Council, staff will proceed to develop the tentative 

budget. 

 

As the tentative budget is developed, staff will provide additional budget details, 

comparisons and other relevant information that serves to inform the overall budget 

development. The tentative budget will include additional areas of the Town overall 

budget, (Restricted Funds, Assessment Districts, DIF, Capital Projects, and others). Town 

Council will be provided the tentative budget for review on May 17th, prior to the proposed 

final budget hearing and adoption scheduled for June 21, 2023.  

 

  


